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April 8, 2023 

Desmond Johnston, Senior Planner 
County of Humboldt Planning and Building Department 
Planning Division 
3015 H Street 
Eureka, CA 95501 
 
RE:  Comments on Initial Study/Proposed Mitigated Negative Declaration for “We Are Up 

Project” SCH # 202303707 and PLN-2022-18047 CUP/SP 
 
Dear Mr. Johnston, 
 
On behalf of Hunter, Hunter & Hunt, Certified Public Accountants, I am pleased to write this letter 
in support of the We Are Up community project planned for McKinleyville. Having had the 
opportunity to work with many local families with disabled family members, I understand the 
unserved need in our community. 
 
We Are Up addresses the lack of housing and the need for community for some of Humboldt 
County’s most vulnerable populations. The groups that would benefit from We Are Up include 
adults under 65 with a disability, who make up 13.2% of Humboldt County’s population, and 
seniors, comprising 19.2% of our population. These rates are higher than the national averages, 
which are 8.7% and 16.8%, respectively (Census 2020).   
 
McKinleyville has no supportive housing for adults with disabilities. Humboldt County, with a 
population density of 38 people per square mile, has few (Census 2020). We Are Up aims to 
change this by developing an inclusive, intergenerational residential community with economic 
development and supports (job skills training, employment, and economic enterprise) for adults 
on the autism spectrum and those with physical, intellectual and/or developmental disabilities and 
for people without disabilities, including seniors, students pursuing social work, environmental, 
and health care studies, and temporary or relocating medical staff. By integrating people of 
different abilities, ages, socioeconomic backgrounds and interests, We Are Up will create a 
diverse and thriving community.   
 
In addition to housing, the We Are Up Project offers a range of other benefits including a large 
community center, a commercial greenhouse, a community kitchen, and an orchard to promote 
farm-to-table food production. The farm and gardens will provide not only access to food but 
healthy activity and potential sources of income. The site’s close proximity to grocery, health care, 
banking, bus line, and many other needs of daily life will lessen miles driven. Leaving two thirds 
of the land undeveloped allows access to nature, promotes land conservation, and allows space 
for continuing the historic agricultural uses of the site. We strongly support this diverse offering of 
benefits to the community.  
 



Our support for the project has grown as We Are Up has kept us informed with active social media 
and email correspondence, newspaper articles, radio ads, community events, and other outreach. 
They have spoken at various Rotary Clubs, Soroptimists, Osher Lifelong Learning Institutes 
(OLLI), CERC housing group meetings, and other public events to share their mission and plans. 
I see such a diverse group of supporters and feel this is the type of project that is needed to bring 
our community together. 
 
I also have had the pleasure of working with Mary Keehn for over 20 years and know she has the 
ability to assemble the team to make this dream a reality.  If ever there has been a project that 
deserves special handling, this is it.  I believe this is an opportunity for Humboldt County to set an 
example for how other communities can address this all-too-common unserved need. 
 
The We Are Up Project meets a critical housing and community need in Humboldt County, and 
we strongly support it as proposed. Should you have any questions, feel free to contact me at 
scott@hhh-cpa.com or on my direct line 707-267-7379. 
 
Sincerely, 
 
 
 
Scott E. Hunt, CPA/ABV 
Managing Partner 
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